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For item: 7: Sarah Manning-Press

For item 8: Dr Jill Holliday

For item 9: Liam Preston

For item 10(a): Chris Oldham
For item 10(b): Kit Lindsley

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following the end of term of four elected members, seven nominations have been received for election to Senate.  The election closes at midday on Wednesday 6th July.  The VC encouraged any Senators who had not already voted to cast their votes.
	148/22 

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC thanked those members of Senate for whom this was their last meeting, in particular, Heads of Department for their leadership and contribution to Senate, elected members for their important service as Senate members, and Senate’s student members, noting the University’s strong relationship with the Students’ Union. 
	149/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As a result of the absence of the current Head of the UKDA due to sick leave, and in accordance with the University’s leadership resilience plan, approved by Senate and Council, Joanne Webb has been appointed as Acting Head of the UK Data Archive.  
	150/22

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 27 APRIL 2022 (S/22/34)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 27 April 2022.
	151/22

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	152/22

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	153/22

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/22/35)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of Student Conduct Committee Chairs
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following an initial appointment term of 13/1/20 to 31/7/22, the following Student Conduct Committee Chairs be re-appointed for the period 1/8/22 – 31/7/25:

Dr Sue Innes, Senior Lecturer, Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences

Dr Matt Lodder, Senior Lecturer, School of Philosophy and Art History

Rachel Lucas, Director of Student Life, Academic Section

Paula Rothero, Senior Compliance and Development Manager, Academic Section
	154/22

	
	

	Amendment to Ordinance 8
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following the establishment of the new role of Dean of Undergraduate Education, reference to this role is added to the list of Deans that are referenced in Paragraph 1, as set out below:

Ordinance 8 – Deans

1. Executive Deans of Faculty, the Dean of Undergraduate Education, the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education, the Dean of Partnerships, and any deputies to these Deans, shall be appointed from among the members of the Academic Staff by the Council on the basis of a recommendation from a Selection Committee.  Heads of Department who carry the title of Dean shall be appointed in accordance with Ordinance 9.
	155/22

	
	

	Temporary Amendment to Ordinance 13
	

	Senate Noted
	In light of established arrangements for the Dean Postgraduate Research and Education, a proposal that the new role of Dean Undergraduate Education becomes a co-opted member of Senate during 2022-23. Putting this temporary arrangement in place would allow time for Senate to consider recommendations from the Senate Effectiveness Review which are due to be considered by Senate in November 2022, and whose terms of reference include the size and composition of Senate, and would also ensure a continued focus from Senate on undergraduate matters, following the establishment of the new role.  
	156/22

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following the establishment of the new role of Dean of Undergraduate Education, Ordinance 13 be amended on a temporary basis so that the Dean of Undergraduate Education becomes a co-opted member of Senate, from 1 August 2022 to 31 July 2023, as set out in Senate paper S/22/35 Appendix A, and pending consideration of the report and recommendations from the Senate Effectiveness Review.  
	157/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Literature, Film and Theatre Studies
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and endorsement of Senate by e-mail circulation, Council has approved the appointment of Matthew De Abaitua as Head of the Department of Literature, Film and Theatre Studies for the following period:

1/7/22 – 30/6/25
	158/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Director of the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre (ISC)
	

	Senate Noted
	that Dr Matt Lodder is appointed as the Director of the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre for the following period:

1/1/22 – 31/7/23
	159/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Faculty Dean Undergraduate (Science & Health)
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and endorsement of Senate by  e-mail circulation, Council has approved the appointment of Dr Louise Beard as Faculty Dean Undergraduate (Science & Health) for the following period:

1/7/22 – 31/7/25
	160/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Acting Faculty Dean Undergraduate (Science & Health)
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and upon the recommendation of the Vice-Chancellor, the Chair of Council approved the appointment of Dr David Penman as the Acting Faculty Dean Undergraduate (Science & Health) for the following period:

23/5/22 – 30/6/22
	161/22

	
	

	Appointment of the Acting Deputy Dean Postgraduate Research Training
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and upon the recommendation of the Vice-Chancellor, the Chair of Council approved the appointment of Dr Mary Mazzilli as the Acting Deputy Dean Postgraduate Research Training for the following period:

1/7/22 – 31/1/23
	162/22

	
	

	Appointment to serve on a Tribunal under Ordinance 41
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 41, paragraph 18, and following endorsement of Senate by e-mail circulation, Andrew Boer, Head of Department, Edge Hotel School, was nominated by Senate to serve on a Tribunal established under Ordinance 41.
	163/22

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Appeals Officers
	

	Senate Noted
	that following four appointment terms, from 1/8/15 to 30/9/18, from 1/10/18 to 30/9/20, from 1/10/20 to 30/9/22, and from 1/10/21 to 30/9/22 Roy Bailey be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/10/22 – 30/9/23
	164/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following four appointment terms, from 1/8/16 to 30/9/18, from 1/10/18 to 30/9/20, from 1/10/20 to 30/9/21, and from 1/10/21 to 30/9/22, Jessie Mallinson be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/10/22 – 30/9/23
	165/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following three appointment terms, from 1/11/19 to 19/4/20, from 1/6/20 to 30/9/21, and from 1/10/21 to 31/8/22 Dr David Penman be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/9/22 – 31/12/22
	166/22

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/22/36)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	167/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To support the growth in postgraduate student numbers at the Southend Campus, the Registrar and Secretary reported on additional investment approved through the Planning Round in professional services, in particular the International Services, and Student Wellbeing and Inclusivity Teams, and in the academic staff base and departmental professional services teams that operate on the Southend Campus.
	168/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The steps that had been taken, through the University’s governance arrangements, to resolve the industrial dispute, and the opportunity for all parties to learn lessons to inform the development of more specific resolution procedures.
	169/22

	
	
	

	APPOINTMENT OF THE DEAN OF UNDERGRADUATE EDUCATION (S/22/37)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A paper recommending the appointment of Professor Dominic Micklewright as the Dean of Undergraduate Education.
	170/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In January 2022, Senate endorsed a recommendation to Council to establish a role of Dean of Undergraduate Education which Council subsequently approved.
	171/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Dominic Micklewright be appointed as the Dean for Undergraduate Education for the following period:
1/8/22 – 31/7/25
	172/22

	
	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS AND RECRUITMENT UPDATE 2022-23 ENTRY (VERBAL UPDATE)


	

	Received
	A verbal update on admissions and recruitment for 2022-23 entry.
	173/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A continued pattern of growth in PGT and in overseas applications more broadly.  Planning for confirmation and clearing was underway, with clearing opening next week.  The VC reminded Senate of the important work that would need to continue to ensure the University recruits its fair share of talented students, and in particular to safeguard and sustain the UK UG recruitment market.  
	174/22

	
	
	

	RESEARCH EXCELLENCE FRAMEWORK 2021 OUTCOMES FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (S/22/38)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An initial report of the outcomes of the REF 2021, following the release of results during the week of 9 May 2022, the plans for a comprehensive review of the outcomes at department/UoA and institutional-level, and early-stage actions.
	175/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The funding and reputation dimensions of the REF and the approach undertaken during this REF cycle to balance Grade Point Average (GPA) with driving up our research power to be in or around the top 30 in order to optimise our annual Quality Related (QR) research funding. The PVC Research reported that in REF 2021, the University submitted 718 staff (701.81 FTEs) to 17 Units of Assessment, representing an increase of 108% since REF 2014 and an addition of three new UoAs in 2021: UoA 2 Public Health Services and Primary Care; UoA 10 Mathematical Sciences; and UoA 33 Music, Drama, Dance, Performing Arts, Film and Screen Studies. Senate noted that this achievement ensures support for the breadth of research at Essex, serves as a clear statement of intent regarding future direction of travel, and provides a very solid foundation on which to build for future REF submissions in terms of both reputation and power. 
	176/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Using the THE rankings, the University’s Research Power has risen by 11 places, from 45th in REF 2014 to 34th in REF 2021, the largest rise of any university in the top 50. Essex is in the top 10 for five subjects based on Times Higher Education's research power measure: 2nd for sociology; 3rd for law; 4th for economics and econometrics; 6th for politics and international studies; and 6th for computer science.  As a result of this performance we are optimistic that this could yield positive financial benefits so that we are well placed to invest in our research mission over the next REF cycle. 
	177/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Overall GPA has increased in 13 out of 14 UoAs for outputs.  This includes some of our largest departments who have grown significantly in terms of both research power and GPA, notably Law, rising from 26 to 19, and CSEE, rising from 36 to 28, and some of our smaller departments, such as Language and Linguistics, now ranked third in the UK for GPA and first for impact. It is disappointing that our overall relative ranking for GPA has fallen from 35th to 42nd in comparison to REF 2014. The REF 2021 results underscore our world class strength in Social Sciences at Essex, and we are the only University in the UK to have ranked in the Top 10 for politics and international studies, sociology, economics and econometrics, and Language and Linguistics.
	178/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Research confirmed that in planning for the next REF, expected to be in or around 2027, there was much to build on in strengthening future submissions at both the Institutional and Unit of Assessment level, and the REF 2021 outcomes place us in a strong position.  The University would continue to focus on both GPA and Research Power, with carefully tailored strategies for each UoA. Detailed reviews of each UoA submission would be undertaken to identify best practice and any challenges that need to be addressed. Plans to grow our research staff base to approximately 1000 FTE by 2025 are already well under way. Planning for the shape and size of our next REF submission will be embedded in the Essex 2025 programme, and across successive planning rounds, to ensure that our ambitions for the next REF are aligned with our departmental growth and sustainability plans. Senate would be kept informed of early-stage planning through regular reporting from Research Committee.
	179/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed a number of the factors that had contributed to the success of REF 2021, the range of REF strategies across the sector, and welcomed the roles that Essex 2025 and the Planning Round could play in shaping plans for the next REF that are informed by internal priorities and external factors.  Senate noted the importance of agreeing plans at an early stage to optimise environment and impact for the next REF, and the opportunities for greater investment in the research environment as a result of growth in research power.  The PVC Research confirmed that he was developing a pipeline of research infrastructure projects in anticipation of confirmation of QR funding and Senate members were asked to get in touch with any proposals.  Plans were also underway to develop a model that scales up professional support for a growing research staff base.  
	180/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Research thanked everyone who was involved in the REF 2021 submission for their commitment and hard work.  Particular thanks were given to Sarah Manning Press for her professional support and expertise in steering the University through the submission.  
	181/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the approach set out in Senate paper S/22/38 be approved in order to optimise performance in the next REF cycle.  
	182/22

	
	
	

	FINAL ASSURANCE REPORT ON ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS AND THE STUDENT EXPERIENCE FOR COURSES WITH A JANUARY START IN 2021 (S/22/25)


	

	Received
	An assurance report on the delivery of January start courses covering aspects of delivery as they affect the student experience and details of the outcomes of our first cohort of students.
	183/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A number of January start courses were launched for both undergraduate and postgraduate delivery in 2021, as a new form of provision for the University, launched while pandemic restrictions were still in place.  Through the operation of our quality assurance and annual monitoring processes, it had been identified that a number of these courses, predominantly at the PGT level, had experienced some challenges in the first year of delivery, including a lower rate of student engagement and higher rates of withdrawal, reassessment and academic offences compared with other similar October start courses.  Senate considered a paper on Supporting Student Success for Non-First Language English Speakers at its April 2022 meeting, which had also highlighted concerns with the continuation rates of the initial cohort and set out a range of measures that have already been taken to address these concerns and to ensure that students registered on these courses are appropriately prepared and supported throughout their course.  
	184/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reported that additional support was continuing to be put in place for the current cohort, including through the release of additional funding, and where appropriate, to support language adjustment, and work was underway to identify any other additional support needs.  Education Committee is continuing to monitor closely the January start courses and will consider a further assurance report on progress at its December meeting, in addition to the standard monitoring and assurance reports routinely considered by Education Committee in relation to all provision.
	185/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of providing flexible learning opportunities for both current and future generations of learners, and the opportunities to sustain and grow new markets, whilst continuing to provide a high quality education.  Senate noted the opportunity that Essex 2025 is providing for departments to consider the range of opportunities for different types of learning that could work for their subject areas, and that where growth is identified, investment in additional capacity can be managed through the Planning Round to ensure continuation of a high quality student experience.  
	186/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed some of the complexities of flexible delivery and noted that a project has been initiated to develop our student systems so that they are able to support more flexible provision. The Chief Digital and Technology Officer was asked to provide an update on progress on this systems project, with timelines for completion, to USG’s 27th September 2022 meeting or earlier if possible.  The VC thanked academic and professional colleagues in departments, and in central professional services for their work on ensuring that the new January starts provision is a success.
	187/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The following actions had been approved by Education Committee and were already in progress:
1. The income team to investigate and report on the financial challenges experienced by the January 2021 and 2022 intakes and confirm that credibility-related mitigations put in place by the Admissions team will resolve issues ahead of the 2023 entry cohort. 

2. Departments to ensure that clear information is provided to staff and students on the course structure, term dates, timing of dissertation writing and submission, and vacation periods. 

3. Departments to ensure that Welcome Events are organised in advance of the start of the teaching timetable so students are able to fully engage in their studies at the start of the course. 

4. Departments to work with QUAD where assessment deadlines may currently fall beyond the tenancy period to adjust these if possible.  
5. That the impact of the lack of flexibility of our systems on resourcing in academic departments and central teams is noted and addressed as part of the ASEP project.  
6. That the Faculty Deans (Postgraduate) consult departments to explore options to standardise course structures for the January start models in order to introduce more consistency for these awards, reduce complexity, and ensure equality of student experience. This should include:

a. course term dates and vacation periods

b. the level of consistency needed between the modules to be taken or chosen, the order in which modules are taken

c.  consistency of the timing of assessment including the dissertation

d. the timing of the dissertation.  

e. changes are likely to apply from 2023/24 (January 2024 cohort) to allow time for review and given the annual cycle of curriculum updates

7. Faculty Deans (Postgraduate) to work with Departments to confirm what additional support has been put in place and what else may be needed for the January 2022 entry cohort to successfully progress and complete their studies.  
8. That, henceforward, initial indicative data on January start PGT cohorts is presented to Education Committee in the Spring term with final data submitted in the summer term to provide assurance on progression and completion of studies. 
9. A brief assurance report outlining progress against these recommendations will come forward to Education Committee in December.
	188/22

	
	
	

	WORKING WITH STONEWALL (S/22/40)


	

	Received
	A paper providing further information about how the continuation of the University’s relationship with Stonewall might support the University’s interests, and assurance that appropriate consideration had been given to potential disbenefits, reputational risk and a fuller explanation of the University’s portfolio approach to equality, diversity and inclusion, in order to support a decision about the University’s future relationship with Stonewall. This revised paper had been brought back to Senate following its consideration of an earlier paper at its 29 April meeting and by Council at its May meeting.  The revised paper had been developed in response to a number of questions that had been raised by Council.  
	189/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	The context of the paper was the University’s statutory obligation to promote academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law, and its statutory obligations under the public sector equality duty and associated legislation.  The paper advocated the adoption of a portfolio approach to EDI, alongside the range of other policies the University has established, to assist the University in fulfilling its statutory duties and developing its practice in a way that benefits from periodic external assessment that generates suggestions for improvements to practice that the University can consider.  Senate noted the evaluation contained in the paper of the benefits and disbenefits of continuing its relationship with Stonewall, and the potential impact of ending the relationship.  Senate noted the proposed portfolio approach that was a key part of the University’s checks and balances strategy that included working with LGBTQ+ organisations in addition to Stonewall, and to address issues around misogyny and discrimination against women.   
	190/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University currently participates in a range of charters and benchmarks related to equality, diversity and inclusion, as well as utilising other external standards to ensure we deliver excellence in research and education, such as the HR Excellence in Research framework and the DORA declaration.  The University holds an institutional bronze Athena SWAN award, with 15 individual departments holding bronze or silver awards, and Athena SWAN accreditation remains a condition for some sources of research funding.  The University is also a bronze employer in the Stonewall Workplace Equality Index.  The University is working on a submission for the Race Equality Charter and work is underway on the Mental Health Charter.
	191/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary reported on a letter that had been sent to all universities on 27 June 2022, following the third reading of the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill in the House of Commons.  He reported that the letter highlighted a “growing concern that a ‘chilling effect’ on university campuses leaves students, staff and academics unable to freely express their lawful views without fear of repercussion”.  As part of the University’s statutory duty to take steps that are reasonably practicable to ensure freedom of speech within the law, the letter asked that the University carefully consider its participation in external assurance and benchmarking diversity schemes.  
	192/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In order to consider these broader concerns and to ensure that Senate takes these into account in relation to its views about the University’s relationship with Stonewall, the Registrar and Secretary asked Senate to give specific consideration to the risks and opportunities arising from the use of charters and benchmarks as a feature of the University’s portfolio approach to EDI in five specific areas, and make a number of recommendations to Council, as set out below.
	193/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Point One: Whether membership of a scheme is potentially in tension with the creation of an environment that promotes and protects free speech.
	194/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	All inclusion work takes place within the wider institutional context for staff and students, where the University has statutory duties both to uphold academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law and as part of the Public Sector Equality Duty.  The actions taken in response to the Reindorf Review have been undertaken in the context of and used to reflect and to reinforce the University’s commitment to academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law.  These actions include the revisions to the Speaker Code of Practice and External Speaker form, training and risk review processes.  These developments also provide the context for the exploration of the benefits and disbenefits of the University’s relationship with Stonewall and are equally relevant to the wider issue of the use of charters and benchmarks as a whole, and reflected in the proposals to ensure that the portfolio approach to equality, diversity and inclusion is visible, communicated, and open to scrutiny and challenge.
	195/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To note the context provided by the University’s commitment to promoting academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law and the steps the University has in place to safeguard and promote academic freedom and freedom of speech within the Law, within which the University’s portfolio approach to Equality, Diversity and Inclusion is situated, as outlined in the paper considered by Senate today.
	196/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Point two: How membership of a scheme is genuinely the best way of achieving our commitment to equality, diversity and inclusion, in the context of our other obligations, rather than addressing the issues independently.
	197/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	External charters and benchmarks are a tool that can be used to shape inclusion work, particularly when organisations are at an early stage of maturity in relation to an area of equality and diversity, as with the newly created Inclusion team at the University.  External charters provide an external framework, constructive challenge and access to best practice in other organisations facing similar challenges. Risks emerge when charters are implemented uncritically and seen as a “tick box” exercise where actions are not subsequently embedded or used as a stage in promoting behavioural and cultural change.  Ultimately, the aim of using any individual charter is to get to a position where the external framework is no longer needed because the change it supported is embedded in everyday organisational practice. Changes in gender equality have been achieved over the past five years at the University, including increased representation of women in leadership roles, a higher proportion of promotions for females and the achievement of equal pay for equal work, particularly among Professors.   These provide evidence from the period during which the University has been expanding its use of Athena SWAN, showing how the attention to, and an improved understanding of, the barriers facing groups with particular shared protected characteristics, captured through an external charter, has supported inclusive practices.
	198/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To endorse the appropriate use of charters and benchmarks as a component of the University’s portfolio approach to EDI through which a plurality of voices can be heard on our campuses, as the best current means of securing expert evaluation of the University’s practices to support its commitments and obligations in relation to EDI.
	199/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Point three: Universities should not feel they are being pressured to take part in such initiatives to demonstrate their support for the cause the scheme addresses and demonstrate how this is the case.
	200/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Charters and benchmarks are only one part of the wider inclusion agenda at the University and are used as a tool to address issues that have been identified as part of our values-led commitment to creating an environment where staff and students can all reach their full potential. External benchmarking supports a process of self-evaluation, on the basis of which the University makes conscious choices about which areas of further work are relevant and contribute to our strategic aims.   This is part of the University’s portfolio approach to EDI which supports and works alongside mechanisms to support academic freedom and freedom of expression within the law, including our arrangements for external speakers. 
	201/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To note the checks and balances in place to ensure that the use of charters and benchmarks is judicious and appropriate, and that safeguards are in place to protect and promote academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law, and that these are understood and effective.
	202/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Point four:  Universities should “be thinking carefully and independently about their free speech duty when signing up to these sort of schemes” and demonstrate how this is the case.
	203/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Which charters to submit to, and any resulting action plans, are agreed through the University’s governance or management structures, where there is a clear understanding and commitment to upholding the statutory duties of the University in relation to both academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law and the Public Sector Equality Duty.   This is also the approach that can be seen in the paper in relation to the analysis of the risks and benefits of submission to the Workplace Equality Index.
	204/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To note the approvals processes required prior to the use of a particular charter or benchmark being agreed, enabling explicit and independent consideration to be given to the risks and benefits of use of the charter.  Proposals for actions as a result of the charter self-evaluation process are also carefully considered, to ensure that they contribute to and do not create any unnecessary tensions with the University’s duty to uphold academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law.  
	205/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Point five: Membership of these schemes; the initiatives that flow from them; and the creation of new, highly paid, management roles should represent good value for money for taxpayers or students and a value for money case should be made. 
	206/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The paper considering the University’s relationship with Stonewall is clear that participation in the Global Diversity Champions Programme should only be endorsed subject to the regular review of the expenditure and the contribution that the Programme makes to delivery of the University Strategy.   This regular review process is built into our portfolio approach to equality, diversity and inclusion, including the mechanisms suggested in the paper to ensure that our portfolio is visible and open to discussion and challenge.  No new management roles have been created at the University of Essex to deliver charters or benchmarks, and where additional resources have been needed these have been supported through bids to the annual planning round, as for all other new posts.  Where new initiatives are identified as part of a charter, in addition to those identified through the standard annual planning processes, action plans are drawn up and given appropriate scrutiny through the University’s management or governance structures as appropriate. 
	207/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To endorse the need for periodic reviews of the utility and value for money of the use of individual charters, benchmarks and any posts that support work associated with them to ensure that they continue to be relevant to the University’s needs, remain the best means of evaluating our practices and provide value for money for the University in pursuing its mission and charitable objects.
	208/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members discussed and provided comments on a number of aspects of the paper, noting that Council would be considering the paper and recommendations from Senate at its 14th July meeting.  Senate thanked the Registrar and Secretary and the Director of People & Culture for their work.  An update to Senate on the outcome of Council’s considerations of these issues would be provided.
	209/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	Senate endorsed the following recommendations for approval by Council, noting that part of the EDI calendar has been published with student input, and that it input will be sought from the wider University community prior to publishing the next iteration:
	210/22

	
	1. that the University continues its membership of the Stonewall Global Diversity Champions Programme, subject to regular review of the expenditure and the contribution that the programme makes to delivery of the University Strategy.  
	

	
	2. that submission to the Stonewall Workplace Equality Index will continue on an annual basis. This schedule will be reviewed by Senate and Council in 2023, informed by discussions with Stonewall and the practicalities of an annual cycle.
3. that a commitment to a portfolio approach will underpin the University’s approach to equality, diversity and inclusion, including working with a range of LGBTQ+ organisations and work to tackle misogyny.
4. that this portfolio approach to EDI will be evidenced and strengthened through a regularly published EDI calendar and list of inclusion organisations the University is working with, and input will be obtained from the University community on the EDI calendar before it is published.  

5. that subject to approval by Council, the University’s ongoing relationship with Stonewall to be communicated to the University community, as part of and alongside our commitment to a portfolio approach to equality, diversity and inclusion.
	

	
	
	

	DRAFT SUPPORTING STRATEGIES:

CAMPUS ENVIRONMENTS SUPPORTING STRATEGY TO 2025 (S/22/41)


	

	Received
	A paper setting out the final draft of the Campus Environments Supporting Strategy to 2025, in support of the University Strategy, Education Strategy and Research Strategy.
	211/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Campus Environments Supporting Strategy provides the University’s vision for 2025, and its priorities, objectives and deliverables. The campuses will provide the space, facilities, services and infrastructure to enable a transformational educational experience for about 20,000 students and transformational research undertaken by a community of about 1,000 researchers. It reflects the commitments that the University has made in declaring a climate and ecological emergency and will enable the University to embrace opportunities for innovation in how we use our estate to advance our core mission in education and research, while making significant progress towards achieving our environmental and sustainability commitments.   
	212/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following Senate’s consideration of the draft strategy in June 2021, extensive consultation took place including with each Head of Department to seek further input on working environments, the dual need for a range of spaces, including quiet spaces for concentrated work and collaboration spaces, and other matters relevant to the Strategy.  Comments have been captured, reflected in the strategy as relevant, and will inform the delivery and implementation phase.
	213/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The range of activities and types of space that are required, and the importance of optimising our space use to support the full breadth of our activities and meet all our commitments and obligations.  Senate provided some feedback and ideas on progressing the University’s sustainability commitments, and discussed a variety of needs for working environments, including quiet spaces for research, private spaces for personal tutor meetings, PhD spaces, a range of physical spaces within the library, and facilities to support self-study.  A link between the Campus Environments, Library, and Technology Supporting Strategies was noted. 
	214/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate reflected on changes in working practices, and in working culture, and discussed the potential for creating opportunities for informal arrangements for sharing of office spaces when not in use.  Senate noted the importance of planning for growth through the Essex 2025 project, and ensuring requirements are factored into the planning process.  Senate discussed the challenges in planning for growth tied to external grant bids, where outcomes are less certain and can be at short notice.  Senate noted the current arrangements for managing space allocation through Space Management Group, and the challenges in making decisions in a context where the availability of space may be limited.  The Chair of Senate undertook to provide feedback from Senate to the Chair of SMG.  
	215/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Chair thanked the Deputy Registrar (Infrastructure and Environment) for his constructive collaboration and work on the Supporting Strategy and everyone involved in its development.  
	216/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the Campus Environments Supporting Strategy to 2025, as set out in Senate paper S/22/40 is approved.
	217/22

	
	
	

	DRAFT LIBRARY AND TECHNOLOGY SUPPORTING STRATEGIES (S/22/42)

	

	Received
	A paper setting out early-stage drafts of the Library and Technology Supporting Strategies to 2025, setting out the vision and key themes for the strategies, around People, Knowledge and Communities, with a focus on a people centred approach to information, technology and the creation and discoverability of knowledge.
	218/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In 2019, the Information Supporting Strategy (ISS) was scoped as a combined and overarching supporting strategy to cover the University’s requirements across physical and digital information resources. The pandemic has provided opportunities to accelerate previously planned activities in both areas, and there have been significant changes in the external landscape which directly impact library, digital and technology services. A new structure of complementary but distinct supporting strategies is proposed, which reflect the priorities in the two functional areas.  The supporting strategies have a complementary vision of the creation of transformational digital and physical environments that inspire and support innovative teaching practices and research led education, facilitate world class research and which provide flexible and secure access to high quality technology, scholarly content, and information services and resources.
	219/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The priority areas of focus, including future uses of physical space in the Library, open access to research and education resources and the opportunities to increase collaboration through digital resources, developments in digital skills, and cyber security.  Senate members provided some initial comments and feedback and noted the importance of raising awareness of the cyber security risks and mitigating actions amongst the University community.
	220/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Further consultation will be undertaken, including consideration of the drafts by Education Committee, Research Committee, and Council so that the supporting strategies can be approved in the Autumn term 2022.  Senate members were also encouraged to provide feedback directly.
	221/22

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)

	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council, Senate agree that the report should draw Council’s attention to:
· Senate’s endorsement of Assurance Report on Academic Quality and Standards and the Student Experience of Courses with a January start in 2021, as part of our integrated approach to governance.

· Senate’s discussion, as part of the Campus Environments Supporting Strategy, of the range of needs across research and education where access to a private space is required.  
	222/22

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION; UPDATES TO THE ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY AND CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT (S/22/43)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	223/22

	
	
	

	GRADUATE OUTCOMES PROGRAMME; PROGRESS UPDATE (S/22/44)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on progress of our Graduate Outcomes programme of work to support employability.
	224/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Good progress is being made across the programme action plan including in the areas of extracted employability, careers registration, online provision, and through the use of data to identify and provide enhanced support for ‘at risk’ students.  Next steps included the development of our skills development framework, further information and communication with academic departments, mapping and tagging of careers services to support a more targeted approach, and linking the work on extracted employability with the Curriculum Review process.
	225/22

	
	
	

	REPORT OF THE IMPACT OF THE UNIVERSITY SPEAKER CODE OF PRACTICE AND ASSOCIATED PROCESSES (S/22/45)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An overview of the operation of the Speaker Code of Practice, which was published in December 2021, in order to provide assurance that the University has in place effective processes and procedures to meet its statutory and regulatory obligations and policy commitments.
	226/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Overall, the new Code has operated well and there has been strong engagement from the University community in the requirements, which provides assurance in relation to our risk-based approach. The Safeguarding Advisory Group has considered the implementation and operation of the Code at every meeting during 2021-22 in order to maintain oversight and address any issues. The Group has noted the positive way the Code has been launched and managed and its effective operation.  In light of operational experience, the wording of the Code has been reviewed to ensure it remains fit for purpose and no significant changes are proposed.
	227/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Communications team will continue to have oversight of, and deliver, a communications plan to inform staff and students about the Code and associated processes and training and the Safeguarding Advisory Group will continue to have oversight of the implementation of the Code.
	228/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that two changes to the wording of the Speaker Code of Practice be approved covering an amendment to the introduction to emphasise that the Code establishes a framework to facilitate and promote academic freedom and freedom of speech and to ensure speakers are free to speak and express views within the law; and

an addition to clarify the requirements for centrally delivered training, as set out below, and in full in Senate paper S/22/45 Appendix A:

4.
This Code of Practice establishes a framework to facilitate and promote academic freedom and freedom of speech and to ensure speakers are free to speak and express views within the law. It sets out the University’s expectations for all individuals speaking and participating in University’s activities. It is underpinned first and foremost by the requirement for the University to act lawfully and fulfil our statutory obligations, which are paramount. It is also rooted in the University’s values and our commitment to be an inclusive community. The Code applies to all speakers participating in and contributing to all University activities, including all staff, students, visitors and those invited from outside the University community to contribute to our work.
20.
Activities considered to be a centrally delivered learning event, as determined by the Academic Registrar or nominee, are exempt from the requirement to undertake a risk assessment. If the learning event is delivered by an external trainer, the organiser is responsible for completing the Service Level Agreement and ensuring that the event is organised, managed and run in accordance with the University’s values, policies and legal obligations.
	229/22

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REPORT ON STUDENT ENGAGEMENT (S/22/46)


	

	Received
	An annual report on Student Engagement providing an update for AY2021-22 on the Learner Engagement Activity Portal (LEAP).
	230/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Increased usage of LEAP amongst students during the 2021-22, the highest since the system was launched. There was significant variance in usage between Departments and Schools. Usage targets are not yet being met consistently so further action is required to improve engagement. Continued training and support will be provided for staff, and work will continue to support staff and student awareness and understanding of the LEAP system. 
	231/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Significant improvement in the stability of the LEAP algorithm when measured against the early years of LEAP usage in 2018-19. The algorithm was reviewed prior to the 2021-22 academic year, following the introduction of E-Resources and Talis reading lists to the LEAP system. Preliminary analysis shows the algorithm has returned a stable distribution this academic year and compares favourably to 2020-21. A full review of the algorithm will be conducted prior to 2022-23 to ensure ongoing stability is maintained.
	232/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A significant upgrade to LEAP is planned for the start of the 2022-23 academic year. The upgrade provides improved functionality, offering greater insights into student interactions with specific modules, and a wider range of intuitive tools to improve user efficiency. There are also aesthetic improvements, and the addition of accessibility functions should remove barriers to the system for users with a range of visual impairments.
	233/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	On the basis of learning that is continuing to be drawn from the operation of the Student Engagement Policy, further amendments to the Policy are recommended. These include the incorporation of the Attendance Monitoring data usage Policy into the Student Engagement Policy, the inclusion of Stage 0 and 1 students in the priority list for additional targeted support, and Stage 3 of the Policy to commence at the start of March, rather than February. The policy will be reviewed annually to ensure it provides an effective framework for supporting student engagement.


	234/22

	Senate Approved
	that the amendments to the Student Engagement Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/22/46 Appendix A, be approved with effect from 2022-23.

	235/22

	
	
	

	SPRING TERM REPORT ON THE CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT (S/22/47)


	

	Received
	An assurance report providing a high-level summary of trends on the conduct incidents reported during the Spring term of AY2021-22, from 17 January to 14 April 2022 inclusive.  
	236/22

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STUDENT NUMBERS DURING STRATEGIC PLAN PERIOD 2019-25 (S/22/48)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the changes to student numbers over the current Strategic Plan period.
	237/22

	
	
	

	PROPOSED ACTION PLANS 2022-23:

RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/22/49)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The proposed Research Action Plan for 2022-23, setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2022-23 to support delivery of the Research Strategy
	238/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The organisation of the priority objectives around three themes: (i) Our globally significant transformational research; (ii) supporting our internationally renowned researchers and strengthening our research community; and (iii) resources and infrastructure.
	239/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The proposed Research Action Plan 2022-23, as set out in Senate paper S/22/49 be approved.
	240/22

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/22/50)


	

	Received
	The proposed Education Action Plan 2022-23 setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2022-23 in order to support the delivery of our Education Strategy.
	241/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The seven objectives were shaped around commitments to support and enable student success, provide a transformational and inclusive curriculum, support our educators to deliver high quality teaching, supervision, research, and a transformational and inclusive education, and ensure continued coherence in our education action planning.  Priorities have been shaped by our focus on Graduate Outcomes, building on learning from the Essex Student Expectations Survey, continuing our focus to support student wellbeing and inclusivity and develop our approach to education delivery, and to build our global reputation for teaching.
	242/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The proposed Education Action Plan 2022-23, as set out in Senate paper S/22/50 be approved.
	243/22

	
	
	

	FINAL ASSURANCE REPORTS 2021-22:

RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/22/51)


	

	Received
	Final report on the progress made against the Research Action Plan 2021-22
	244/22

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/22/52)


	

	Received
	Report on the progress made against the Education Action Plan 2021-22.  
	245/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee would be receiving a final assurance report at its December 2022 meeting.
	246/22

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/22/53)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	247/22

	
	
	

	
	Final assurance on academic quality and standards and the student experience of courses with a January start in 2021
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Education Committee had approved a series of actions and had endorsed the final assurance report on academic quality and standards and the student experience of courses with a January start in 2021, as set out in Senate paper S/22/39.
	248/22

	
	
	

	
	Review of Referencing Policy and proposed new Referencing Code of Practice
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the new Referencing Code of Practice, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix A be approved with effect from 2022-23.
	249/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Referencing Code of Practice shall apply to all taught programmes.
	250/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that referencing and academic integrity education should be embedded into all taught programmes across the University. This should use the consistent teaching of the application of referencing and styles as a baseline, on which to build higher-level teaching of academic integrity concepts, which goes beyond the mechanics of referencing. The Library, Skills for Success, DITS and Organisational Development teams should have a role in working collaboratively with Departments and Schools to develop referencing and academic integrity education and support.
	251/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that a student should not fail an assessment based upon the inaccurate application of referencing style alone, where the student has made a clear attempt to apply the correct style, except where the Learning Outcome concerns applying referencing style.
	252/22

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that all Departments and Schools should continue to choose one referencing style for their taught programmes, but this will be extended so that one version of that referencing style is chosen. Departments and Schools with a subject or pedagogical need to use more than one style will be able to choose multiple styles, but they must also fix the versions of each style.
	253/22

	
	
	

	
	Research Integrity and misconduct
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Procedure for the Investigation of Allegations of Misconduct in Postgraduate Research, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix B, be approved with effect from 2022-23.
	254/22

	
	
	

	
	Student Engagement
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee had considered the annual Report on Student Engagement and noted the positive improvement in student continuation and the contribution that the LEAP system and our approach to student engagement had played in this.  Education Committee had endorsed the proposed amendments to the Student Engagement Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/22/46.
	255/22

	
	
	

	
	Proposed new partnership with Laksamana College of Business
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Laksamana College of Business in Brunei be approved as an academic partner institution of the University of Essex for a period of five years, from academic year 2022-23.
	256/22

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to the Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment, set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix C, be approved 
	257/22

	
	

	
	Proposed change to Assessment Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Assessment Policies in relation to marks scaling be approved as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix D.
	258/22

	
	

	
	Proposed change to Procedures:  Appeals, Academic Offences, Complaints, and Student Conduct
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That the changes to the following procedures be approved, with effect from 2022-23, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix E:

· Academic Appeals for Undergraduate and Postgraduate Taught Students  

· Progress and Appeals Procedures for Research Degree Students

· Academic Offences Procedures

· Student Complaints and Concerns Procedure

· Code of Student Conduct
	259/22

	
	

	
	Review of Fitness to Practice Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Fitness to Practice Policy, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix F, be approved with effect from 2022-23.
	260/22

	
	

	
	Proposed changes to PGR Policy and Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that changes to the following procedures, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix G, be approved with effect from 2022-23:

· Principal Regulations for Research Degrees

· Code of Practice for Research Degrees

· Conduct of Research Degree Vivas 

· Independent Chair Policy
	261/22

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to Academic Regulations relating to Admission
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the Changes to the Academic Regulations Relating to Admissions be approved for 2022-23 as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix H.
	262/22

	
	

	
	Revision to Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Undergraduate (Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix I) and Postgraduate (Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix J) Admissions policies be approved for the 2023-24 admissions cycle.
	263/22

	
	

	
	Further Planning for Education Delivery in 2022-23
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee had approved the guidance for education delivery in 2022-23, noting the primary focus on on-campus and in-person delivery, and the principles already agreed by Senate. The guidance covered remote delivery of modules and considered the link with belonging and the level of study, and also the status of the module in the course structure with a strong majority of in-person, on-campus delivery for core and compulsory modules. The approach would be pedagogically led and exceptions to the norms could be approved by the relevant Faculty Dean in consultation with the PVC(E).
	264/22

	
	

	
	Degree Outcomes
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee considered a paper from the faculties in response to its request for further information regarding the increase in good degrees in selected academic departments as identified in the 2021 Annual Report on Degree Outcomes. Close analysis of the outcomes in these departments suggested that the increases were generally in line with sector norms for the disciplines concerned and that external examiners had not raised concerns. In all cases, departments stated that the increases reflected positive changes to curriculum, including decolonisation and an increased focus on skills, and to assessment. The three Faculty Deans (Undergraduate) gave an overall assurance to Education Committee, based on their work with the departments, that the improvement in degree outcomes represented increasing achievement or better recognition of existing achievement.
	265/22

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In order to provide continued assurance in regards to the standards of our awards, Education Committee would continue to receive an Annual Report on Degree Outcomes.  Departments considered student outcomes alongside progression and continuation as part of the Annual Review of Courses. 
	266/22

	
	

	
	Essex 2025
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee considered a progress update on the Essex 2025 programme, and reviewed and provided feedback on the draft Principles, as set out in Senate paper S/22/53 Appendix K.
	267/22

	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/22/54)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee
	268/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	to establish the following new University Research Centre from 2022-23:

Centre for Global South Studies

Host Department: Sociology

Director: Sandya Hewamanne
	269/22

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	to appoint a new Director to an existing centre from 2022-23:

Essex Centre for Experimental Social Sciences (ExCESS)

Host Department: Economics

Director: Dr Dennie Van Dolder
	270/22

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE COMMITTEES OF SENATE 2022-23 (S/22/55)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The membership and terms of reference of the Committees of Senate as set out in Senate paper S/22/55.
	271/22

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Ordinance 45, paragraph 3 be amended to reflect the discontinuation of Partnerships Education Committee, as set out below, and in full in Senate paper S/22/55 Appendix 2.  

Ordinance 45 

External Examiners

3. External Examiners shall be appointed for a period of four years by the Chair of the relevant Faculty or Partnerships Education Committee or nominee appointed by the Chair, or by the Dean of Partnerships or nominee appointed by the Dean of Partnerships, under powers delegated by the Senate, receiving nominations from the Departments or partner institutions concerned. Appointments may be terminated with two months' notice by either party. External Examiners for taught degree courses may not normally be re-appointed by the University for four years. Exceptional cases may require approval by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education).


	272/22


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

29 June 2022
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